Planning Code of Practice

(I) The Aim And Application Of The Planning Code

This Code is intended to provide Councillors, staff and the Public advice and guidance on the planning process.

This Code has the status of advice and should be used to shape Councillors conduct and consideration of all planning matters they are asked to determine. It also deals with the involvement of Councillors and officers of the Council in the operation of the planning system outside the formal decision-making process.

In this Planning Code the term "Planning Meeting" means any formal meeting where a planning matter is being determined up to and including the Full Council meeting to determine such an application referred to it by the District Development Management Committee (DDMC).

It cannot, however attempt to cover every eventuality or situation.

<u>Further advice on specific circumstances is available from the Council's Monitoring Officer and Deputy Monitoring Officer.</u>

Councillors and staff should bear in mind that Planning matters are the source of most complaints from the public and early advice is key to ensuring that such complaints do not occur.

(ii) The relationship with the Local Members' Code of Conduct;

This Code is complementary to the provisions of the Council's Code of Conduct for Councillors and Officers but does not repeat its provisions which can be found in Part 5 of the Constitution.

(iii) Roles and responsibilities

Councillors are elected members of the Council (see Article 2 for their roles and functions). At Epping Forest District Council, every Councillor will be a member of the relevant Area Plans Subcommittee unless they give notice to the Proper Officer (in this instance the Chief Executive) of their wish not to be a member. Additionally, for Area Plans Subcommittee South, under Article 10 of the constitution they are required to give notice that they wish to be a member of that Subcommittee for the relevant year.

These memberships are only reviewed at each Annual Council meeting. Councillors cannot opt in and out of membership during the year unless a review is triggered under the provisions of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended)

It is Councillors responsibility to represent the views of all the people in their wards. However, in planning matters, there is often a polarisation of views between different sections of the community. It is the role of Councillors to balance these views against planning policy and the wider needs of the district.

<u>Decisions on Planning Applications should always be made on their planning merits.</u>

Some types of planning decision have been delegated by the Council to officers to determine. The extent of this delegation is set out in the Constitution (Part 3, Appendix 3).

(iv) Registration and Declaration of interests

Upon being elected Councillors are required to complete a form to register their disclosable pecuniary and other interests. They are required to keep this document under review and maintain that declaration and amend it as necessary within 28 days of any change in circumstances.

This form also contains the interests of the Councillors spouse, civil partner or person living with the Councillor as a spouse or civil partner (called the 'relevant person')

The form is part of the Register of Councillors interests and is maintained by the Council's Monitoring Officer. The register is available for public inspection and reproduced on individual Councillors webpages for public inspection.

Rule I1 of the Council Rules requires Councillors to withdraw from meetings if they have a disclosable pecuniary interest firstly having declared the existence and nature of the interest. This also applies to interests of the relevant person. Such a declaration is also required by Councillors exercising executive functions. (see Part 5 of the Constitution).

Any Councillor being the applicant (with or without representation or by their relevant person) for an application is required to identify themselves as the applicant on the planning application form, advise the Monitoring Officer, take no part in the planning process or attend that part of the meeting. Such an instance will always create a DPI for the Councillor. All Councillor applications will be heard by the relevant Councillor committee and not otherwise dealt with under delegation.

Declaring such an interest at a planning meeting may give rise to a need to alter the Councillors declaration of interests form. Advice on such matters is available from the Monitoring Officer or Deputy.

Members are also subject to the 'Public Perception' test, introduced by Council in 2016, which asks Councillors to consider whether they are predetermined in any matter before participating.

If a Councillor has an interest which a member of the public with knowledge of the relevant facts would reasonably regard as so significant that it is likely to affect their judgement in the public interest and they are present at a meeting of the Authority at which such business is to be considered or is being considered they must:

- (i) Disclose the existence and nature of the interest; and
- (ii) Withdraw from the room or chamber where the meeting considering the business is being held"

(v) Predisposition, Predetermination and Bias

Councillors must ensure that they do not fetter¹ their ability to participate in the decision making process on an application by making their mind (or clearly indicating that they have made up their mind) on how they will vote prior to the consideration of the application by the planning committee.

The planning committee should, when considering an application, take into account all views expressed (in writing, orally, evidence from the planning officer and the views of other Councillors) in such a way that they are fairly considered in a balanced way before the planning committee reaches a decision.

Councillors can be predisposed to a particular point of view but must have an open mind at the point they are required to consider and determine the matter.

Section 25(2) of the Localism Act 2011 provides that a decision-maker is not to be taken to have had, or to have appeared to have had, a closed mind when making the decision just because:

- (a) the decision-maker had previously done anything that directly or indirectly indicated what view the decision-maker took, or would or might take, in relation to a matter, and
- (b) the matter was relevant to the decision.

However, there are some actions which would undermine the Councillors position. For example by making declarations of opposition or support in a public forum. This includes press statements, residents meetings and using social media. As meetings are webcast Councillors should not appear to have predetermined applications by coming to meeting with pre-prepared written speeches. Councillors must guard against being, or giving the appearance of being predetermined in this way.

(vi) Membership of other councils and bodies

Parish and Town Council's

Applications are routinely referred to Parish and Town Council's for statutory consultation. The Parish/Town Council's do not determine planning applications but submit (if agreed) comments as part of the planning application process.

District Councillors do not need to make general declarations of interest at those meetings if it is based solely on the dual hatted nature of their role. (Other interests must be declared)

Where District Councillors are asked to express their views as part of their role of a Parish or Town Councillor they are able to do so. It may be appropriate at the meeting to make it clear that they may take a different view once they have heard all relevant policy and representations at a subsequent planning meeting when they are determining the application.

Applications made to the District Council by a Parish or Town Council is likely to create a conflict of interest for the Councillor if they have been party to decisions

¹ 'Fetter' – confine or restrain themselves by a previous act which makes them appear to have prejudged the issue

made by the Council concerned. It would normally create a non-pecuniary interest under section 8.1 of the Code of Conduct. The public perception test would then apply.

Referrals from Planning Subcommittees to DDMC or Council do not create an interest that is declarable.

Cabinet members who have sponsored any planning application made after a report or portfolio holder decision will normally have created a non-pecuniary interest in that application. Participating in any subsequent determination of that application would be subject to the public perception test.

(vii) Pre-application discussions

Enabling a Developer to brief and seek the views of elected Members and Planning Officers about planning proposals at an early stage (usually pre-application or where this is not possible, very early in the formal application period) is important in ensuring that new development is responsive to and reflects local interests/concerns where possible. Early Councillor engagement in the planning process is encouraged and supported by the National Planning Policy Framework and is particularly important to allow Councillors to help shape future strategic developments in the Local Plan.

Discussions between a potential applicant and the council (officers or Members), prior to the submission of an application can be of considerable benefit to both parties and is encouraged. However, it would be easy for such discussions to become, or to be seen, particularly by objectors, to become, part of a lobbying process on the part of the applicant.

The purpose of member briefings should be:

- To enable Councillors to provide feedback that supports the ultimate submission of high quality development through the pre-application process, and avoid potential delays at later stages;
- To ensure Councillors are aware of significant applications prior to them being formally considered by the planning committee;
- To make subsequent planning committee consideration more informed and effective;
- To ensure issues are identified early in the application process, and improve the quality of applications; and
- To ensure Councillors are aware when applications raise issues of corporate or strategic importance.

In order to avoid such perceptions, pre-application discussions will take place within the following guidelines. (Although the term 'pre-application' has been used, the same considerations should apply to any discussions which take place before a decision is taken).

• The decision making process applicable should be explained to the potential applicant.

- It should always be made clear at the outset that the discussions will not bind the Council to making a particular decision and that any views expressed are personal and provisional.
- Advice should be consistent and based upon the development plan and other material considerations. There should be no significant difference of interpretation of planning policies amongst planning officers.
- A written note should be made of important meetings.
- At least one officer should attend any such meeting involving a Member
- In the case of advice given by planning officers it should always be made clear that any views which they express are subject to review at a more senior level with whom the final recommendation to committee lies or the officer properly exercising a delegation.

(viii) Contact with applicants, developers and interested persons

Approaches from applicants, potential developers and applicants or objectors is a normal and proper aspect of the political process. However, unless the parties concerned exercise care and common sense, this can lead to the impartiality and integrity of Members being called into question. A planning committee decision may be susceptible to judicial review where there is a real danger of bias.

To avoid such problems, discussions should take place within the following guidelines:-

- Members should only attend pre-application meetings organised in accordance with section (vii) above
- Members must take care not to indicate they have made up their mind on any planning application or issue before they have heard and/or read all the evidence, and should make clear that any views expressed are personal and provisional.
- Members should make it clear that they will not be in a position to make a decision until they have heard and/or read all the relevant evidence and arguments at the Committee meeting. The Committee report may contain issues previously unknown to Members and other aspects, not previously evident, may arise during the Committee's deliberations.

(ix) Lobbying

It is recognised that lobbying is a normal and perfectly legitimate element of the process of considering planning applications.

It is, however, important that Members protect their impartiality and integrity in planning matters. Members will not breach the Code by listening to or receiving viewpoints from residents or other interested parties provided that they make it clear that they are keeping an open mind. However, expressing an intention to vote one way or another before a planning committee meeting would prejudice impartiality.

Lobbying may be verbal or by circulation of letters or documents to all or some Councillors.

Councillors should not organise support for or against a planning application and should not lobby other Councillors as this would signal that they had made up their mind before hearing the evidence. Each Councillor should make up his or her own mind on the evidence and facts presented to the committee.

(x) Officers

Officers are the paid employees of the Council. For planning, the Council employs appropriately qualified staff to make recommendations on planning applications to Councillors to be determined at meetings.

The function of officers is to support and facilitate the Councillors in their work and to ensure that robust, lawful decisions are made and the planning decisions are made in accordance with the local plan and material planning considerations.

Officers are required to act with impartiality at all times in determining or making recommendations upon planning applications. In considering applications and in advising members of the public and Councillors on planning policy, enforcement and other planning related matters, Officers are bound by the Officer Code of Conduct.

This process must be transparent and respect the sometimes contrary views, maintaining respect between the parties. Failure to maintain professional respect at any part of the planning process is a breach of the relevant code of conduct for either party.

In certain circumstances, where officers within development control or economic development submit a planning application, applications will be heard formally at the relevant member committee. (Part 3 – Scheme of Delegation – Appendix 3).

(xi) Attendance and participation at public meetings

All planning decisions are taken in public session at meetings except if they are delegated to officers. Planning issues usually attract high levels of public interest and attendances reflect this.

With high levels of public interest and sometimes contentious decisions to be made, confidence in the planning system is important. Issues such as conflicts of interest, lobbying, officer advice, the conduct of meetings and focus on planning considerations will colour the public perception positively or negatively. All participants need to keep this in mind. This will include your attendance at other public meetings convened locally. See section (v) on predisposition.

The Council has a policy of allowing public speaking by applicants, objectors, other statutory authorities and Parish/Town Councils. The rules are set out in Article 10 which may be varied by the Chairman at their discretion.

(xii) Site visits

Formal Site visits may be undertaken of any potential development site subject to application where there is a substantial benefit to the decision-making process. Further detail on the procedures that apply to site visits and the circumstances where a formal site visit is appropriate can be found in Article 10 – Development Control.

Councillors may wish to view sites themselves prior to meetings but should stick to the public highway, observe practical 'lone working' principles and bear in mind the advice given at section (v) about predetermination.

(xiii) Officer reports and recommendations;

Officers will provide professional advice to members with a recommendation whether or not planning permission should be granted, based on the officer's assessment.

Each officers report to the committee will provide:

- Details of the site, a site plan, its ward and description of the proposal and an internet link for viewing the plans
- The proposed decision recommended by the officers
- Details of either conditions (for approval) or reasons for refusal
- Relevant site history and policies applicable
- Consultations carried out and representations
- A narrative on the issues and considerations of the application and a conclusion.

If, having read the reports prior to the meeting, Councillors have questions relating to the applications, they should contact the case officer without delay. This enables the officer to answer queries of a factual nature that could delay determination should they be asked at the meeting.

Reading the reports may help Councillors form an initial view of the proposals

(xiv) Conduct during public meetings

At the Planning meeting, applications will be heard in the order they appear of the agenda except where the chairman decides otherwise and seeks the assent of the meeting to the change of order. An example of where this could be agreed is when the meeting is being attended by a large number of people only interested in one contentious item. Chairmen should not delay items to allow Councillors or to be present. (see rule V1 – Voting – Voting on quasi-judicial matters)

Each development control item will be dealt with as follows:

- (a) the planning officer present will their report including planning considerations, relevant local and national planning policies and a summary of any late representations received
- (b) evidence will be taken from registered public speakers (see Article 10, Appendix 1 for the rules of debate that apply);
- (c) Councillors will then debate the matter seeking information from the planning officer that arises from the debate. Councillor's commentary should be based on the

material planning considerations of the matter. It is the convention that the Chairman will allow both the ward councillor and none committee members to speak as part of the debate.

(xv) Decision-making;

Delegated Decision making

The Council's Scheme of Delegation specifies clearly the categories of applications that may be determined by officers (see Part 3 of the Constitution – Scheme of Delegation – Appendix 3).. This scheme may be reconsidered from time to time by the Council.

Where officers are determining applications under their delegated powers, an officer report will be completed which must record the material planning considerations that have been taken into account in the decision making process and the decision made by an officer with the relevant delegated power from the Council.

Councillors may call-in an application proposed to be determined by officers to the relevant committee for determination in accordance with the rules set out in Part 3of this constitution but must consider their reasons for so doing.

Decision making by Councillors

At the conclusion of the debate (subject to no contrary motion being moved and seconded) the recommendation of officers will be put to the committee by the chairman. This does not require a seconder.

Decision making at meetings shall be by way of a majority of Councillors present at a meeting voting positively for either approval or refusal. This is subject to the preservation of the required quorum at the time the vote is taken and shall be subject to Rule V1 (voting) and Rule M2 (minority references)

Voting down the recommendation of officers at the meeting does not mean that a decision has been taken on the application. A motion from a Councillor, seconded by another Councillor with reasons that are planning based is required.

(xvi) Decisions contrary to the officer recommendation;

Decisions on planning proposals must be taken in accordance with the local plan unless material considerations indicate otherwise. In determining planning and other applications the committee is entitled to decide the weight to be attached to the various planning considerations which are relevant to the application. This can lead to a decision which is contrary to the recommendation of the Officers. The Committee can for example decide:

- to refuse planning permission where officers have recommended approval;
- agree with officers that permission should be refused but for different or additional reasons; or
- grant permission subject to different conditions or legal requirements than those recommended.

Where any Councillor is proposing to put forward a motion contrary to the officer recommendation, the committee Chairman will ensure that the planning reasons are

apparent **before** a vote is taken and will ensure that the planning officer is given an opportunity to explain to the committee the implications of their decision.

Applications proposed to be granted which are substantial departures from the policy framework, local plan, have financial implications or require the referral to the Secretary of State for approval must be referred to the District Development Management Committee (see Article 10, Area Plans Sub-Committees for more detail)

(xvii) Training;

It is fundamental that Councillors (including Parish and Town Council members) involved in planning matter should receive appropriate training, **before** being involved in making planning decisions. The Council will facilitate such training, which should be regarded as obligatory for all Councillors. The Standards Committee have also determined that Councillor should attend Code of Conduct training at least once per Council term. Councillors should also attend sessions designed to keep them abreast of new developments, as specified by the Authority.

(xviii) Review.

This Code will be reviewed from time to as necessary by the Council's Constitution Working Group having taken input on standards matters from the Standards Committee.

Draft V2 Simon Hill March 2017